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This meeting was properly notified and posted as required by law. 

Call to Order/Welcome:

Chairman B. Vanderwende called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and welcomed everyone in attendance. 

Approval of Minutes:
A motion was presented and seconded to approve minutes from September 13, 2011 Full Commission meeting. Minutes were approved.

There was no motion to approve Planning Subcommittee meeting minutes. Those minutes will be approved at the next Planning Subcommittee meeting, TBA.

Discussion and Action Items:
Blessings Blends Compost Facility Presentation

The Commissioners were given a handout to accompany the presentation (a copy of which is attached to the original minutes).

Stephen Rohm gave a presentation:

His presentation is on behalf of Blessing’s Greenhouse and Compost Corporation.

· The mission of Blessings Compost Facility is to convert hard to treat organic waste from our area; particularly poultry waste, not necessarily manure; into usable products good both for agriculture and in the retail market for horticulture.

· They are dedicated to the principles of sustaining natural resources while developing premium products. 

Since a handout accompanies the minutes, the presentation will not be addressed; however, any discussion brought about by the presentation will be included.
Commissioner Elliott is concerned that applying this compost will be an additional cost to the farmer. He questioned what kind of yield would be expected when this compost is added to his regular fertilizer. Bruce Blessing responded that a three-year study with University of Delaware is ongoing, and a final conclusion is due this year. Early feedback has shown that the compost adds to the yield as well as disease prevention. There is about an $80-$90 value with the compost. 

Commissioner Elliott asked if they are having trouble getting poultry waste (vs. Perdue AgriRecycle). Bruce responded that there’s plenty of manure out there. They will only add about 20-30% manure in their product because when you go into turf and potting soils, the manure is diluted and watered down. 

Secretary Kee asked about history of fields, and documentation of any change in increasing organic matter’s affects on soil analysis. The response was to identify any organic source takes a lot of time. He added that it’s a slow, but upward trend vs. not doing anything. This is the third year, and they have found that they want to relocate a lot of their product out of Delaware. They have a plant in Pennsylvania. They are meeting with Scott’s who are going to a non-phosphorous, organic program. Secretary Kee asked how they are doing with moving their product around the countryside; is the demand good? Bruce responded that only 1/3 of their product is compost; a lot of it is wood waste. If they add other waste streams (Mountaire sludge, for example); their product is more suited to mulch. But they have to hold onto a lot of their wood in the event that there is a large poultry mortality. They expect their product distribution to be up about 30% this year because they have just gained organic certification in 7 states around the Chesapeake Bay; there is also interest in their product from Scott’s and other fertilizer manufacturers that are moving away from PPM. The main hurdle is that this is a seasonal product. 

J. Llewellyn requested clarification in going from 2,000 pounds down to 1,000 pounds of material which represents a 50% loss. Bruce responded that from a microbiological standpoint, microorganisms that break the materials down produce massive amounts of carbon dioxide which can’t be measured because it’s a gas, and there is also a huge amount of water loss…about 3 to 4 pounds per gallon. He added that they are only handling about 10% of what is generated on the shore every day.

Chairman Vanderwende thanked them for the educational presentation.

Manure Production Estimation Study Presentation

Chairman Vanderwende introduced Dr. Jim Glancey, who led a discussion about the Chesapeake Bay Program and where they are coming up with some of their model numbers. 

He explained that a number of folks have been working on this project, including: the University of Delaware, the Department of Agriculture, some people from Maryland’s NRCS, and the University of Maryland.

The EPA is modeling the whole Chesapeake Bay Watershed, and trying to predict the nutrients going into the Bay. To do that, they need to estimate the amount of manure that’s being generated as one of the inputs into the Bay: nitrogen and phosphorous. So they got a US Standard for poultry manure generation and that’s what they’ve been using for the last 8-10 years. That Standard uses poultry manure production estimates based on research conducted in the 80’s and 90’s. 

The key questions of the workgroup were: 

What do the predictions look like in terms of total manure nitrogen and phosphorous generation on the shore, and they used Sussex County as the benchmark county to look at. The Standard being used by EPA was last published in 2003 and was based on research from the 80’s and 90’s. He referred to his presentation to explain that in the case of broilers, 85 lbs. of manure is generated per 1,000 lbs. of meat. Using this chart, phosphorous was about 23 lbs. for every 1,000 lbs. of bird meat. This is the basis EPA is using as their recipe, they have never really looked at just one component such as nitrogen or phosphorous, it all gets rolled into one big mix for the Bay Model. EPA is assuming that the average broiler weight on the shore is 2 lbs. This is actually the average bird weight midway through its growth. He pointed out that “broiler 14’s” is based on a laboratory study using 14 birds. He talked with the poultry expert at the University and with some of the processing facilities to get a sense of what is going on with bird size on Delmarva: there are small game hens and others, but for the most part it’s broilers and roasters. Based on what size birds can be handled by the processing facility with production being about 40% broilers and 60% roasters, the average bird size on Delmarva is about 7 pounds. The growth cycle averages 56 days, with about 4.8 flocks per year from any one chicken house. So these are the numbers the workgroup used to base their estimates on. The Department of Agriculture has been doing a lot of poultry manure analysis from samples provided by growers in the region. This is a much more reasonable way to get at what the phosphorous and nitrogen are in manure. So between 2005 and 2009, more than 2,700 samples were analyzed and those results were broken down into total nitrogen, phosphate, and total P. In 2005 the average nitrogen was about 58.6 lbs. of nitrogen per ton of manure; phosphate was 44.7 lbs. of phosphate per ton of manure; and about 19.5 lbs. of total P per ton of manure. When you average those numbers of the 5 years, they could get pretty solid estimates of where they think they are in terms of nitrogen and phosphorous concentrations in the poultry manure. Not included in this presentation is data dating back to 1997, producing more than 3,500 samples in the data set being used by the workgroup. 

The next question was how much manure is actually generated on the shore. He conducted a survey among several institutions inquiring about current manure generation using modern poultry production methods. In Delaware, it’s about 1-1/4 tons per 1,000 birds; in Maryland, it’s 1 ton per 1,000 birds; Penn State does it in several different ways but it’s between 1 and 1/65 tons per 1,000 birds; for all states surveyed, it is somewhere between 1 and 2 tons of manure generated per 1,000 birds. He chose to use 1.25 tons per 1,000 birds for their analysis. The way the EPA model works is that it looks at manure production per day. Based on bird inventory from the 2007 census, there was about 43.6 million birds in houses on any given day in Sussex County. The total animal inventory was 95,869; based on the 85 lbs. of manure per 1,000 lbs. of bird unit, EPA=1.4 million tons of wet manure excreted per year. Using the nitrogen and phosphorous numbers and accounting for some volatilization that EPA allows for nitrogen: total, not volatilized nitrogen is about 35 million total lbs. of nitrogen per year. Phosphorous with a little bit of credit for phytase which is a feed ingredient used to increase the use of phosphorous efficiency in the bird, shows about 8.8 million lbs. of total phosphorous produced per year according to the EPA model. And they have never actually seen these numbers. This is what EPA says is occurring in Sussex County right now.

Dr. Glancey then took the manure analysis data furnished by the Delaware Department of Agriculture, assuming about 1.25 million tons produced per year; he used the same number for bird inventory and looked at flocks per year, His findings were about 261,000 tons of wet manure versus EPA’s estimate of 1.4 million tons; 14.8 million lbs. of nitrogen versus EPA’s estimate of 35; a little over 5 million lbs. of total phosphorous versus EPA’s estimate of 8.8 million. These are substantial differences; using the proper estimates, meeting TMDLs and WIPs would be a lot easier. The workgroup submitted these finding to EPA, and they were surprisingly receptive to their findings, and EPA was very interested in trying to get better at model inputs. EPA asked if there were any trends that could be reported. Dr. Glancey had data reaching back to 1996 and he looked at phosphorous from 1996-2009 and found that phosphorous amounts are actually going down over time, statistically significant at the 95% level. EPA cares about statistics and if the workgroup can give them substantiated numbers through showing trends, EPA is willing to listen. The lesson here is that the research done on Phytase and other genetics that the industry has been doing; they have done some things that have really reduced the amount of phosphorous found in manure; on average from about 55 down to 40 now. The results are not the same with nitrogen; there’s a little bit of a downward trend but it’s not significant. The message is that nitrogen is about the same, but phosphorous has gone down significantly. 

This information was presented to the Chesapeake Bay Program Modelers and they are working with the workgroup to try to understand how they can get better estimates. The Ag Working Group (which is one of the subgroups of the program) has agreed to assemble a panel of experts to look at this in greater detail around the entire watershed, and they will make some recommendations by the end of this year to the Ag Working Group, with a final report to EPA by the end of February with the intent that their recommendations will be implemented into the their model.   

Commissioner Hill asked for clarification: when looking at the total pounds of manure produced, are they assuming that’s what is going out on the ground? Dr. Glancey responded that they are not, in fact they have made some unusual assumptions; they assume that when you clean a chicken house out, you lose 15% of the manure right at the house. So if you have 100 tons of manure, they assume that you have lost 15 tons somewhere on your farm…which is preposterous. However, they do assume some volatility losses between the house and the field, but they haven’t shared that information yet. Commissioner Hill stated that in her poultry operation, a complete clean out hasn’t been done in six years because they cut out the centers; and with new implements such as roto-tillers as well as the introduction of new practices, they don’t crust out each time. She feels that there isn’t as much going out as EPA believes and EPA is not reflecting the use of new implements and new practices. Dr. Glancey agreed and said that’s where the workgroup is trying to help. Chairman Vanderwende questions the 15% that EPA claims is lost; he wonders where that goes. Dr. Glancey added that they have asked EPA for some number or reference to substantiate that amount of loss and EPA has not been able to provide it. Commissioner Keen thanked Dr. Glancey for the excellent information and asked how many people are involved in the Ag Workgroup. Dr. Glancey responded that the whole group is comprised of about 40 people, and the subgroup charged with looking at just poultry manure is about 20 people. He thinks that the poultry group is going to be the example of how to improve the model. He believes that once the poultry corrections are made, the beef and hog industries won’t be far behind. Commissioner Keen asked how many of the Ag Working Group are actually involved in poultry production. Dr. Glancey answered that very few are actually hands-on ag producers; however, a lot of them have practical poultry experience such as those at the Universities and it is a pro ag group. In the poultry manure subgroup, there are at least 5 people that are trying to estimate modern poultry production manure generation; so they are doing hands-on, applied work to try to come up with these numbers. It’s not a bunch of bureaucrats, it’s people who are really grounded in production, and they have a lot of hands-on research that will help change the model. Commissioner Blessing commented that with the fallacies of the numbers being used by EPA versus the findings of Dr. Glancey; and with all the other segments within the Bay Model that have to come up with numbers, he questions if are there other groups assessing the different parts of the model. Dr. Glancey responded that there are forestry groups, fishery groups, and all kinds of different ag groups. Commissioner Blessing added that if all the different work groups started crunching the numbers and find discrepancies, they ought to start questioning the Bay Model itself. Secretary Kee said that’s happening. He added that they met with 4 or 5 EPA people recently and their response was pretty open and receptive to getting it right. Those are the science type people that have a mission to get it right; there may be a different reaction on the political or policy side. He thinks the folks from EPA were very sincere in trying to get it right. There’s a lot at stake, including lawsuits and liability; Dr. Glancey and others could be subpoenaed in the future to present this kind of data if there is not a good response. Chairman Vanderwende commented that if that were to be the case, there has been a lot of time and millions of dollars wasted. Secretary Kee commended Dr. Glancey for taking this on; he has stepped up on behalf of agriculture to figure it out and to carry it forward professionally. Commissioner Keen added that he was in a meeting in Caroline County a week or so ago, and the gist of the meeting was that they are trying to get their numbers down to more true levels for the Bay Model. And they had one topic…advanced nutrient management…and there weren’t any points there where they could have collected more than 1,000 points. They didn’t have a definition for enhanced nutrient management; he offered that when a farmer has (inaudible), or if he does soil tests every year and he has a nutrient management plan rewritten every year, automatic shut off on planters and so forth, are all examples of enhanced nutrient management. He said that at least half of the farmers in Caroline County are using those practices and they should account for them and get credit for them in the model. Commissioner Elliott commented that bird weights rose dramatically, and Dr. Glancey said that he didn’t know where that 2 lb. figure came from. Bruce Blessing said that even though that number went up, it didn’t help them and it didn’t really hurt us because we’ve made such progress in other areas. Commissioner Hill said that if you did a graph, you could generalize it over the years that the growout time has decreased and the weight of the bird has increased. You actually have the birds in the house for less days with the end result of more weight going to market. Commissioner Blessing said that the ratio used to be 2:1, and now that ratio is dramatically different and EPA is using numbers going back to 1998. 

Summary of Meeting with PEW Environmental Trust

Secretary Kee stated that the PEW Environmental Trust is part of an $8 billion non-profit foundation and they have several divisions. They get involved in better education for young people, and several other things. A big part of what they want to do is “reform animal agriculture in the United States.” They put out a report recently, entitled “The Big Chicken” and the Department was really irritated by that report because they put out the report and never came and talked to us. After they got their headline, the Dept. pushed for them to meet with them. They did; Dave, Larry, Mark Davis, a couple others from agriculture, and 4 or 5 from PEW attended. PEW is headquartered in Washington, DC. When the report came out, they tried to position it as a national report that focuses on the different poultry producing areas across the country. But there’s no question that the majority of the report is focused on Delmarva, which if you think of the proximity to the Chesapeake Bay and Washington, it just happens that way. So they came over and they were here for 4 hours. There was an intense discussion and Secretary Kee is happy to report that they changed their perception of how the Delaware CAFO program works and all the good work done by the Commission over the last 10-12 years, as well as the work done in the last couple years with the CAFO revisions. They talked about the WIP and the Chesapeake Bay; they didn’t give them Dr. Glancey’s data, but they talked about it and informed them that there was work in progress. They talked about the estimates of manure and the numbers that PEW just casually used, may indeed be much overrated. They spent a lot of time explaining how the industry works: grower-company relations, the statistics on topics like how long the flocks are in the house, the bird weights, and so on. PEW was very appreciative of the meeting, and there will be another meeting in December. Secretary Kee requested that a few Commissioners would be part of that discussion. They do have a philosophy that they think the concentration of poultry should be reduced in the absence of other programs. Secretary Kee was quoted in a couple of the papers with his famous ‘so what?’ comment about how many chicken houses are out there. To him, it’s not how many; it’s how we manage it. And that was the point of the meeting and he thinks they conveyed all the things that have changed over the last 20 years. So PEW did come away from the meeting with there’s a lot more going on to manage nutrient loading from poultry manure than they imagined. One of their big concerns is the grower/integrator relationship and the contract. They have this opinion that growers across the country are being treated unfairly, and the contract can be over quickly, and the banding and all that stuff. Secretary Kee had called two company representatives just to understand how the contract works. The fact is that on Delmarva, the only time a contract is discontinued is if the grower is a really, really, poor performer. And frankly, that is very, very rare because the companies try to work with the grower to get them up to speed. PEW said that’s Delaware, and things may be different in Mississippi. He asked them if they had any documentation or real numbers anywhere of growers that had been dropped capriciously, or at the whim of the company. They had no knowledge of that; so that’s going to be an item of discussion. So now that PEW has met with the Department, the offer was extended to meet with a few growers, a few Commission members, and some poultry company personnel. The companies feel that it is important to engage with them and to have those conversations. Secretary Kee feels that PEW left that day with a heightened understanding of how it all works at least in Delaware. The other issue PEW has is that there is still a component of PEW that is concerned with animal rights, the amount of square feet per bird, and the things in California. Those types of concerns were not discussed as they were beyond the scope of the meeting. Commissioner Baker stated that Secretary Kee provided a very accurate description of the framework of the discussion. He added that it was a little surprising and disappointing that PEW didn’t understand how the permitting program now will work under the new requirements. PEW thought it was a general permit and they understand the NPDES rule so the Dept. talked them through how the new regulations, this will work; as well as the transparency and the individualism that comes with that. He thinks PEW saw that as coming a long way toward disabusing them from this notion of density. He believes it’s that kind of rigor and oversight in the Nutrient Management Program that they were looking for. As far as the permit issue, PEW sees the companies as being part of a permit; not just the growers. So it gets to the definition of owner/operator which; the Dept.’s stand was that was a discussion that they need to have across the country because he doesn’t foresee any change from Delaware on that point, at least with what they have in front of them right now. Secretary Kee added that another of PEW’s issues is who owns the manure; his response was the grower’s own it, and they’re happy to own it. PEW’s position is that the companies are making all these decisions about the types of birds, the feeding practices, the management practices; they’re influencing the manure, so they should take the responsibility. Larry added that he thought the Secretary and Commissioner Baker hit all the points that PEW was after. He felt that PEW really was ignorant of what was going on in Delaware; they see individual permits as increasing the accountability for knowing what’s happening at Laura’s farm, what’s happening at Scott’s farm, what’s happening at Kenny’s farm; as opposed to not knowing anything. PEW can identify the NPDES world where a wastewater treatment plant knows everything coming in and going out; they didn’t realize that Delaware is developing that same philosophy with the CAFO program. Secretary Kee said that PEW has hired a Delaware lobbying firm Rhett Ruggerio, who has 15 or 16 clients in the State; and they have a DC staff that’s looking at all of this. They are talking about hiring a full-time staffer for Delaware; Secretary Kee wonders how they can justify a full-time person because they don’t know the lay of the land. Their lobbyist, Rhett, took them to see the Governor and they told the Governor that they had a survey that states there are too many chicken houses in Delaware. The Governor responded, you know how surveys are; they can prove whatever you want them to prove. They wanted to meet with Senator Carper and they have just met with his staff. They also wanted to meet with Carney or Coons; but they never came to the Department to get the details of the program. In the meeting, Rhett said he now realizes he made a mistake in not coming to the Department of Ag or DNREC and doing that kind of research. He added that he was harping and chirping at Rhett from May through July or August about that and he admitted that he made a mistake. Secretary Kee told him that it’s not about his ego or turf; it’s about how to better inform their knowledge about an industry; and how they could write a book without talking to anybody is almost beyond belief. You can go to the literature and pull out citations, but that doesn’t get it done. The point is; rather than make it a war, let’s figure out a way to talk to them and raise their understanding; maybe we can make progress that way. Larry added that to Ed’s credit, he did say that if PEW wanted to write a check for $500,000 or $1 million, they could do a lot of environmental benefit with that money. Secretary Kee stated that they said somebody else in the organization makes those decisions. 

Secretary Kee announced that the next two agenda topics have been tabled for this meeting and moved to the next meeting’s agenda. More time is needed to gather information necessary for reporting on and discussing them.

Chesapeake Bay Program Update

Tabled

State Technical Standards Update

Tabled

Administrator’s Report: 

Larry Towle outlined the Administrator’s Report (a copy of which is attached to the original minutes).

Larry stated that he is trying to put together some numbers that will give a more accurate understanding of what 375 CAFO permits really means; the number of operations, the number of chicken houses, etc. And this is one of the questions that PEW had…how can you be sure you are capturing everyone? 

Chairman Vanderwende pointed out that in 2010, they only moved about 4,000 tons of manure to the mushroom growers and next year it’s up to 12,000; that’s a lot of difference. B. Coleman said that it is a cyclic thing, dependent on the mushroom growers; there just had not been that many claims submitted for relocation.

Larry said that he should be getting the first group of applications for the ESII position tomorrow. The panel of interviewers is prepared as well as the interview questions; the interviews should begin in approximately two weeks. As soon as they are complete with hiring the first ESII, they will immediately move forward with hiring the second ESII. By separating the interview and hiring process for the two positions, a better pool of applicants is produced. If a second choice candidate for the first position is interested, they can still apply for the second position.

Commissioner Hill inquired about the farmers and CAFO education…what’s in the works for that once everything is moving right. Larry responded that there are educational opportunities during Ag Week for the two poultry sessions; at the consultant’s meeting during the end of December; two meetings in February that are consultant sponsored with growers in attendance; direct mailing to private handlers; and he has considered using a newsletter or straight letter format. With Greg Binford leaving, he will help Sydney with the Poultry Sessions. He attended last year’s Perdue grower’s meeting, and Mountaire will invite him this year if they have one. 

Commissioner Blessing asked with the Korean outfit coming in and purchasing part of Allen’s… is the Commission going to send them a request to put in for some of the cost of relocation. Larry answered that he has called them and spoken with their environmental person, and he asked for a copy of the letter and the document sent previously. Larry sent that, and the receipts for the last two payments made on behalf of Allen’s. Philosophically, they are following through with everything that was done before. Allen’s declared bankruptcy in June, and the new owners didn’t want to be responsible for anything prior to September 6, 2011. Allen’s was lacking in payment for the past 3 quarters, but Larry agreed that they would not be responsible for those payments. 

He has also approached Amick with the same request but he hasn’t heard anything from them yet.

He will follow up with both parties later this week to see if they have made a decision.

Commissioner Keen stated that Mark Davis is the chairman of the State Technical Standards Committee and added that some of them have met several times. The attorney for EIP (another Washington based environmental company) wrote Mark a response questioning four of the State Technical Standards:

1) Field application setbacks; 2) Temporary field staging; 3) Manure incorporation; 4) Nutrient management.

Mark has requested that the Technology Subcommittee have a meeting to determine just what manure incorporation is so he can respond to them. Secretary Kee said that they have some time before the next meeting of the Technical Standards Committee and reminded everyone that these Standards are just advisory guidelines, they are not regulations. He added that if the Technology Subcommittee could meet in the first week of November, it would be great. Chairman Vanderwende noted that the next Full Commission meeting is on the 8th of November and requested that the Technology meeting precede it. Commissioner Keen agreed and stated it shouldn’t take a lot of time, and that they could meet at 6:00 p.m. 

Commissioner Keen said that Nyle Callaway was on the Tech Committee, and he requested a replacement for him. Chairman Vanderwende responded that he has asked a Commissioner to sit on the committee and she is still deciding.

Chairman Vanderwende announced that he has asked Commissioner Elliott to Chair the Education/Promotion Program Committee and he has accepted.

Commissioner Keen asked if there has been any discussion on replacing Carl Solberg, who has resigned from the Commission. Larry responded that they have a name, and they are going to approach this person about serving on the Commission. Secretary Kee said that they have talked about Chris Basin from the Center for the Inland Bays. When they talked to him, his boss was still on the job; now Chris is the Interim Director and they have to approach him to see if he still has time to serve. Secretary Kee feels that he would be a good candidate because it is important to have an environmental representative that is familiar with Kent and Sussex County and lives down there as opposed to someone that lives upstate.

Subcommittee Reports:  None

Public Comments: None

Next Meeting: The next regular Full Commission meeting will be November 8, 2011 at 7:00 pm.

Adjournment:
Chairman Vanderwende adjourned the meeting at 8:41 pm. 
Approved,

B. Vanderwende, Chairman

Delaware Nutrient Management Commission
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